
ALAMANCE COUNTY BOARD OF HEALTH 
 

Minutes 
 

Regular Meeting of the Board of Health 
 

October 18, 2011 
 
The Alamance County Board of Health met at 6:00 p.m. on Tuesday, October 18, 
2011, 2011, in the Professional Board Room of the Human Services Center located at 
319-B North Graham-Hopedale Road, Burlington, North Carolina. 
 
The following board members were present:  Dr. Michael Blocker, Chairman; Dr. 
Donald Courtney, Vice-Chairman; Ms. Linda Massey, Commissioner; Ms. Kathleen 
Colville; Dr. William Porfilio; Ms. Lynda Puckett; Mr. Michael Venable; and Mr. 
Charles Wilson. 
 
The following staff members were present:  Mr. Barry Bass, Mr. Carl Carroll, Ms. 
Christy Bradsher, Ms. Kathleen Brooks, Dr. Kathleen Shapley-Quinn, Ms. Gayle 
Shoffner, and Ms. Janna Elliott. 
 
 
I. Call to Order 
  
 Dr. Michael Blocker, Chairman, called the meeting to order at 6:29 pm.   
 
  
II. Approval of the August 16, 2011, Board of Health Minutes 

 
A motion was made by Mr. Charles Wilson to 
approve the August 16, 2011, Board of Health 
minutes.   The motion was seconded by Ms. Lynda 
Puckett and approved unanimously by the board. 

 
 

III. Public Comment 
 
No public comments were made. 
 

 
IV. Administrative Reports 

 
A. Personnel Update 

 
Ms. Elliott provided the board with the following Personnel Update: 
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Dental Clinic’s balance of $187,116.51.  After the grant monies are 
removed from this amount and once the $300,000 is removed, the 
balance would be $1,219,322.13.  Mr. Bass explained that the money in 
the fund balance is earned revenue that should be used for Public 
Health related services. 

 
A motion was made by Ms. Kathleen Colville to 
approve the Health, WIC and Dental budget 
amendments and transfers 3 - 8 for FY 2011-2012.  
The motion was seconded by Dr. Donald Courtney 
and was approved by the board unanimously. 

 
Further discussion was held regarding revision 9, the transfer of 
$300,000 from the designated fund balance to fund salaries and 
benefits.    Board members voiced concern after Mr. Bass explained the 
Health Department offered more than 9% in cuts, including $300,000 
from the fun balance, when other county departments appear to have 
given up much less.   

 
A motion was made by Mr. Charles Wilson to 
approve the Health revision number 9 for FY 2011-
2012, with request that the Board of 
Commissioners consider other resources, such as 
the school system’s fund balance, in order to keep 
from cutting health department services and keep 
from taking funds from the health department’s 
fund balance.  The motion was seconded by Dr. 
William Porfilio and was approved by the board 
unanimously. 

 
   

V. Environmental Health Committee Report 
 
Mr. Carl Carroll provided the committee with a summary of the minutes from 
the September 20, 2011, Environmental Health Committee meeting. 
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VI. Environmental Health Update 
 
Mr. Carroll updated the board on Environmental Health’s revenue.  For the 
first three months of the current fiscal year, July, August and September of 
2011, Environmental Health’s revenue collections are only $3,000 below the 
quarterly budget.  This time last year, collections were $12,000 below the 
quarterly budget. 
 
Mr. Carroll reported that Dr. Houser has vaccinated 511 animals through 
health department organized clinics in 2011 and the adoption center has 
vaccinated more than 600 animals in clinic held at that facility organized by 
Burlington Animal Control.  This does not include clinics held at local 
veterinarian offices.  Six veterinary offices will hold rabies clinics during the 
week of November 7 -12.  There have been no documented rabies cases since 
the previous meeting; however, recently a child was attacked by a fox which 
got away.  The child was treated with post exposure prophylaxis. 
 
Mr. Carroll stated he emailed the letter mentioned in the Environmental 
Health Committee minutes to seventeen local veterinarian practices.  Mr. 
Carroll clarified that the law, in regards to rabies clinics, uses the term 
organize instead of sponsor.  Mr. Carroll read from the statute (130A-187): 
“The local health director shall organize or assist other county departments 
to organize at least one countywide rabies vaccination clinic per year for the 
purpose of vaccinating animals required to be vaccinated under this Part.”  
Mr. Carroll’s letter asked if each veterinarian would participate in rabies 
clinics if the fee was increased from $5.00 to $10.00.  Mr. Carroll received five 
responses:  Dr. Houser said he will continue to do four clinics each year; 
Mebane Veterinary Hospital said they will continue to participate in the 
future regardless of price; Plaza Veterinary Hospital said they have been 
holding clinics during the same two weeks for $10.00 and would participate if 
the fee was increased; Stoney Creek Veterinary Hospital stated that the week-
long clinics were difficult and he would be willing to participate in a clinic on a 
Saturday at a location in the county; Dr. Marklin stated she was supportive of 
the discounted price but was concerned about the loss of revenue because her 
clients would most likely pay the regular price if she did not offer the 
discounted fee; she stated if the price was increased, she would participate 
twice a year on Saturdays.  Board members discussed why rabies clinics fall 
under the Health Department’s purview.  It was suggested to offer media 
exposure for those that want to do clinics above the $5. Currently, the Health 
Department organizes at least two clinics per year at the Environmental 
Health Office as well as two week-long clinics. Two clinics were also held out 
in the county during the evening with the help of Dr. Houser this year.  
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A motion was made by Dr. Michael Blocker not to 
request an increased fee for Health Department 
organized rabies clinics.  The motion was 
seconded by Ms. Lynda Puckett and approved 
unanimously by the board. 

 
 

VII. Personal Health Committee Update 
 
Dr. Kathleen Shapley-Quinn provided the committee with a summary of the 
minutes from the September 20, 2011, Personal Health Committee meeting. 
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VIII. Medical Director’s Report 
 

Dr. Shapley-Quinn reported that Alamance County Health Department has 
received a $5,000 grant to expand the CenteringPregnancy® program to 
include skills training for pregnant women.  Specifically, this training will 
focus on teaching how to reduce stress and improve communication between 
parents.  In terms of outcomes for children, these two areas make a significant 
difference in how a child will function emotionally, physically and 
educationally.   
 
Dr. Shapley-Quinn discussed Mr. Tapscott’s question from the September 
2011 Personal Health Committee meeting about where the health department 
is going and how decisions are made regarding areas of focus.  Issues 
regarding family planning, STDs, communicable disease and prenatal care are 
often the focus.  In Mr. Tapscott’s own work, part of what he does is diabetes 
management in conjunction with a family physician in town.  He brought up a 
point that there are a lot of very practical, low-cost things that can be done to 
improve diabetes care.  He was bringing this up as a larger question:  why is 
there not more emphasis on cardiovascular disease or smoking cessation in 
the community at large?  At the end of that conversation, the plan was to 
contact April Durr and ask her to come speak to the board.  The health 
department has limited funds and limited ability to do things; however there 
is a significant ability to partner with organizations and community groups 
and that is done through the health education department, the Alliance and 
the Healthy Alamance taskforce.  While these topics don’t often come to the 
Board of Health, things are happening with the community partners and 
efforts will be made to keep the Board of Health informed about this.  Ms. 
Kathleen Colville wondered about where Health Education is represented in 
the structure of the board, because Health Education is neither a part of the 
Personal Health Committee nor the Environmental Health Committee.  Dr. 
Blocker discussed that the health department is mandated to physically 
conduct some activities and other activities that are not mandated can also be 
conducted at the health department level or through community partnerships.  
The health department does not provide diabetes patient care in the health 
department, but can be helpful to the other institutions in the county with 
initiatives for diabetes care.  Within the mandates of what the strategic plan 
says, the board does not want to be involved with the management of how 
goals are achieved.  The board does need to know the financial aspects of it, 
because they are responsible for the budget portion.  Ms. Colville requested a 
presentation on the Community Health Assessment when it is complete.  Mr. 
Wilson requested an update on the strategic plan at least annually or when 
priorities are updated.  Dr. Shapley-Quinn also suggested that the board 
receive a presentation on the three major causes of death in Alamance 
County. 
 
Dr. Shapley-Quinn stated that she spoke with Dr. David Johnson several 
months ago regarding the health department implementing a primary care 
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pediatric clinic.  There was discussion at the September Personal Health 
Committee meeting and the overall discussion resulted in two points: the lack 
of funds to undertake this clinic and determining how many underserved 
children are in Alamance County.  The recommendation was to create a 
service plan to determine the feasibility of this within the health department.  
After a subsequent conversation with Dr. Johnson to determine who 
admitting physicians would be, Dr. Johnson wanted to speak with local 
pediatricians before moving forward.  Dr. Blocker suggested ensuring that the 
local physicians would understand this means admitting all of the uninsured 
patients as well.  Also, Dr. Blocker stated that this would mean the Health 
Department would become an option for all children in the area, not just the 
uninsured and Medicaid insured.  This would mean the health department 
would take on privately insured patients, thus potentially taking business 
from local pediatric offices.  Dr. Blocker stated that Alamance Regional 
Medical Center (ARMC) is involved in a long-term recruitment process for 
physicians and have analyzed the community needs for physicians.  Dr. 
Blocker suggested speaking with Bob Byrd with ARMC to find out what their 
analysis has shown for pediatric needs in the area and to determine if ARMC 
has plans in place to fill the potential void. 
 
Dr. Shapley-Quinn discussed an educational component of Project LAUNCH 
and how the Reach Out and Read program could be integrated.  Currently, the 
health department gives a new unused book to each child health visit.  A grant 
obtained by the Alamance Partnership for Children allowed for the creation of 
a DVD of Alamance County professionals reading children’s books.  This DVD 
will be shown in waiting rooms in the health department and in other 
locations throughout the county.  Ms. Linda Massey commented that the 
museum in Haw River has a program in which they read to children. 
 
The CenteringPregnancy® program recently underwent a site visit for 
accreditation purposes.  It is likely the health department will receive 
conditional accreditation initially, pending a few changes such as a dedicated 
space and continual recruitment and scheduling. 
 
 

IX. Personal Health Update 
 

Ms. Gayle Shoffner reported the health department offered “fast track” Tdap 
vaccines to area 6th graders nearing the out of compliance time frame for 
exclusion from school from August 19 through September 30, 2011. A total of 
209 Tdap vaccines were provided to area out of compliant students. This was 
in addition to the normally scheduled Immunization clinic patients.   
 
Ms. Shoffner provided an update on the seasonal flu vaccine. Children 
between 3 months and 18 years of age who have Medicaid, no insurance or are 
underinsured, college students regardless of insurance status, and health care 
workers regardless of insurance status all qualify for the state supplied free 
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vaccine.  For adults age 19 and older, the health department will bill for 
Medicaid and Medicare Part B insured.  The proposed $20.00 fee, which is 
the same as last year, will be applied to adults with private insurance, no 
insurance or who are under insured.  Rates for flu still do not include an 
administrative fee.  The health department began offering seasonal flu vaccine 
to the public on September 19, 2011, and has given a total of 434 doses; 155 of 
those were given in the prenatal clinic.  
 
Ms. Shoffner stated that Ms. Patricia Horton, Regional Nurse Consultant, 
completed program audits for family planning, maternity and postpartum 
home visits on September 28, 2011.  There were a couple of out of compliance 
issues which have been addressed and resolved.  Ms. Jodi Reber, Regional 
Communicable Disease Nurse, conducted a Communicable Disease/STD 
program review on October 10, 2011. She reviewed NCEDSS program reports 
with staff and will review the health department’s program protocols 
electronically.  A report of her findings is expected in November. 
 
Ms. Shoffner discussed that the case management services transition plans for 
Care Coordination for Children (CC4C), formerly Child Service Coordination 
and Pregnancy Care Management (PCM), formerly Baby Love or Maternal 
Care Coordination, programs have been revised and submitted to the state for 
review.  Program consultants along with Access Care staff visited the health 
department in August to assist with this process.    
 
Ms. Shoffner reported that, in response to budget issues and in an attempt to 
bring in more patients, clinics have adjusted the pre-booked open access 
appointments by doubling-booking the available slots. The no-show rate for 
the pre-booked slots is 40%.  Clerical and nursing staff has been apprised of 
the importance of increasing the number of patient visits as well as revenue. 
Schedule statistics will continue to be monitored and adjustments will be 
made as necessary to accommodate the public need. 
 

 
X. Health Director’s Report 

 
Mr. Bass congratulated Dr. Kathleen Shapley-Quinn and Mr. Eric Nickens for 
each receiving Glaxo-Smith-Kline Public Health Staff Recognition awards at 
the recent North Carolina Public Health Association (NCPHA) meeting.  Also, 
Mr. Bass congratulated Ms. Teresa Edwards on receiving an $800 scholarship 
from NCPHA.  Ms. Edwards is working towards a Masters Degree in Public 
Health at Walden University.   
 
Mr. Bass reported that the health department’s management team met with 
Dean Rimer from the Gillings School of Global Public Health and Dr. Anna 
Schenck from the Institute of Public Health on September 26, 2011.  There 
was very good dialogue regarding the link between public health practice and 
academia.   
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Mr. Bass, Ms. Stacie Saunders, Commissioner Massey, Mr. Honeycutt and 
several DSS staff members met with students from the UNC School of Social 
Work on September 26, 2011.  The discussion included the practice of human 
services in this community and Alamance County’s experiences.   
 
Mr. Bass stated that on September 28, 2011, he, along with Ms. Susan Osborn 
and Sheriff Johnson, gave a presentation to the Board of Commissioners, a 
delegation from the North Carolina Association of County Commissioners and 
a legislative delegation.  Both State Representatives and our State Senator 
were present.  This was a good opportunity to share information about 
Alamance County’s human services with the elected officials. 
 
Ms. Bass commended Ms. Kathleen Colville for her participation in World 
Breastfeeding Day. 
 

 
XI. Old Business 

 
A. Accreditation Report 

 
Ms. Kathleen Brooks, Agency Accreditation Coordinator, provided an 
update on the status of the health department’s accreditation.  
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together to determine how this grant can best be implemented into 
Alamance County.  There is an existing $9,000,000 SAMHSA grant 
focusing on intervention.  LAUNCH will focus on public health prevention.  
The state is the grantee of this project from the federal government.  
Guildford County tried unsuccessfully to implement this grant for the past 
two years.  Alamance County was approached and encouraged to submit a 
proposal to continue the project.  The grant submission included housing 
mental health professionals at local pediatric offices; however, the state 
prefers the program operate in manner that does not duplicate what the 
early childhood SAMHSA grant is already doing.  Mr. Bass stated that 
multiple phone conferences and in-person meetings are taking place to 
determine a solution between what Alamance County needs and what the 
grantees expect.  This is one of three public health based Project LAUNCH 
programs in the nation.  It is a pilot in North Carolina, so outcomes will be 
measured regarding statewide implementation.  The board guided Mr. 
Bass that if a compromise between Alamance County and the state 
grantees can be reached, continue with the project; however, if this grant 
will result in three years of frustration, respectfully decline the grant. 
 

 
XII. New Business 

 
A. Pneumonia Vaccine Fee Increase Request 

 
Mr. Bass provided the board with a memo requesting to increase the 
pneumonia vaccine fee from $30 to $35. 
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B. Nomination Committee for Election of 2012 Officers 
 
Dr. Blocker discussed that new officers will be elected at the December 
Board of Health meeting.  Dr. Blocker, Mr. Charles Wilson and Mr. 
Michael Venable will serve as the Nomination Committee and will meet 
immediately following the October 18, 2011, Board of Health meeting. 
 
 

C. Awards Committee for 2011 Award Recipients 
 
Dr. Blocker discussed that the Employee of the Year Award and the Public 
Health Partnership Award will be awarded at the December Board of 
Health meeting.  Dr. Blocker appointed the Environmental Health 
Committee as the Awards committee.  Ms. Elliott will seek nominations 
from Health Department staff. 
 

A motion was made by Ms. Kathleen Colville to 
accept the decision of award recipients as decided 
by the Awards Committee.   The motion was 
seconded by Dr. Donald Courtney and approved 
unanimously by the board. 

 
 

D. Board of Health Member Terms Expiring 
 
Mr. Bass reported that the terms of three board members are expiring on 
December 31, 2011.  Dr. Kary Dodd’s, Mr. Chad Huffine’s and Mr. Wilson’s 
terms are all expiring.  Mr. Wilson has served three consecutive three-year 
terms and is ineligible for reappointment.  The board consented to asking 
Dr. Dodd and Mr. Huffine if they would consider reappointment for 
another term. 

 
 

XIII. Other 
 
Ms. Colville discussed that she and Dr. Donald Courtney were interviewed as 
part of the accreditation process.  One of the discussion points during the 
interview involved board involvement and interaction with staff that do not 
attend Board of Health meetings.  Ms. Colville requested the board be notified 
when the staff meeting will be held in December so that members may attend 
and interact with staff.  The awards are also presented at this staff meeting. 
 
 

XIV. Closed Session 
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The meeting went into closed session per N.C. 
General Statute 143-318.11 (a) (6) at 8:35 p.m. on a 
motion by Dr. Donald Courtney for the purpose of 
discussing a personnel issue.  The motion was 
seconded by Ms. Kathleen Colville. 

 
The closed session adjourned into open session at 
8:47 p.m. on a motion by Dr. Donald Courtney 
and second by Ms. Kathleen Colville. 

 
Dr. Michael Blocker announced that a personnel matter was conducted 
during the closed session. 
 

A motion was made by Ms. Kathleen Colville to 
appoint Carl Carroll as the Interim Health 
Director if at any time Mr. Bass is not available to 
perform the duties of the Health Director.  The 
motion was seconded by Dr. Donald Courtney and 
approved unanimously by the board. 

 
 
 

XV. Adjournment 
 
With no further action or discussion, the meeting adjourned at 8:50 p.m. on a 
motion by Ms. Kathleen Colville and second by Ms. Lynda Puckett. 

 
 
ALAMANCE COUNTY BOARD OF HEALTH 
 
 
 
___________________________________ 
Dr. Michael Blocker, Chairman 
 
 
 
___________________________________ 
Mr. Joseph B. Bass, Jr., Secretary 


